
 

 
 

Ft. Irwin 2020 Toy Drive Highlights Special Edition 

 

This Scat Pack News Special Edition is a compilation of toy drive articles from the monthly 

Scat Pack News from 2021.  Starting with the President’s Message after the January 2021 

toy & bike distribution, there are highlights taken from the January, February & March 2021 

newsletters.  Complete copies of each newsletter can be found at www.inlandmopars.org . 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

President’s Message  Ken Hamer 

The 2020 “Christmas In January” toy distribution at Fort Irwin was a HUGE success.  Please see 

the article and photos in this newsletter.  I again want to thank Tim and Diane Baer, Paul Roddy, and 

Bill & Debbie Whitson for making the drive out to Fort Irwin with Judy and me for the toy 

distribution.  We didn’t leave Fort Irwin for the drive home until about 6:30pm.  The weather was 

interesting as we ran into some rain starting between Barstow and Victorville.  We watched the 

temperature continue to drop and then the rain turned into snow just before Victorville and continued 

to the other side of the Cajon Pass summit.  We are now awaiting results of the official After Action 

Report from Fort Irwin so we can plan on improvements for our 2021 Fort Irwin Toy Drive. 

 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

From January 2021:  

Ken’s President’s Message had the following about the toy drive: 

Even more troubling to many of us was the unsure status of what we were going to be able to do to 

support our annual Toy Drive for the soldier’s kids at Fort Irwin.  That worry proved to be unfounded 

and turned into “good news” due to both creativity and hard work by club members and the incredible 

generosity of car enthusiasts in SoCal and around the country.  

The “good news” resulted in the largest delivery of toys and bicycles ever from Inland Mopars 

Car Club to Fort Irwin!  Saturday December 19th, we delivered two 24-foot enclosed car trailers to 

the Directorate of Emergency Services at Fort Irwin.  One of the trailers was completely full of 

bicycles and a couple of wagons.  The other trailer was completely full, top-to-bottom, side-to-side 

and end-to-end, of toys.  Hopefully you had the chance to see the photos that were distributed via 

email.  The folks at Fort Irwin were completely blown away when they saw how full the trailers were 

when we lowered the tailgates.  They told us multiple times that they couldn’t believe that so much 

was being done for the kids.  Another interesting comment I heard was they were very thankful that 

there was so much in the way of items (bicycles, scooters, balls, etc.) that would require the kids to 

get outside and play (exercise) rather than sitting inside playing games.  Everyone that had anything 

at all to do with the 2020 Toy Drive effort has every right to be proud.  Give yourselves a big pat on 

the back. 

Continued on Page 2  
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From January 2021 (cont):  

Ft. Irwin Toy Drive 2020  (The complete article can be found on our website at 

www.inlandmopars.org .) 

The toy drive for Ft. Irwin officially started off slowly at the NHRA Mopar Racer’s Autograph 

Session at Glendora Dodge in February and then came to a screeching halt in March due to COVID-19.  

A toy drive committee was formed in July to see what options we had.  Not being a 501c non-profit 

eliminated a few things.  Toy donation boxes were the big thing we went with along with the 

GOFUNDME link as well as contacting previous toy party goers.   

Champion Cooling Systems moved their show date & location a couple of times and were finally able 

to hold it in October, where we did collect toys & monetary donations.  A couple of weeks later the 

Ramona Tire Get Together & Toy Drive had sunny weather and more toys & monetary donations.  The 

following week was the Mopars & Friends at MoTech Performance with a larger turnout of cars and 

people than we had previously seen.  November wrapped up with the Bob’s Big Boy Cruise.   

In the meantime, toy donation boxes were filling up in most locations, checks started coming in & 

the GOFUNDME link was staying busy.  Camille Counts had volunteered to help the Ontario fire 

department distribute toys for another organization.  When they had finished they still had toys left 

so she called her husband Mike to bring the truck & it was filled, inside & out.  Hilton Vail & friends in 

El Cajon purchased 68 bikes for us.  They also purchased a bunch of razor scooters along with 

additional toys.  Like Camille, they were part of another toy distribution which had toys left over.  

Hilton & his wife packed their Tahoe & delivered them to our toy storage. 

While all this was happening our dedicated toy shopper, Norma, had been shopping until she 

couldn’t fit anymore in her car.  She would say she had toys, they would get picked up, boxed & 

delivered to toy storage, and she would start again.  Typical shopping spree results below.  Thank you 

Norma. 
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From January 2021 (cont):  

Ft. Irwin Toy Drive Trailer Loading 

 

Left; inside 24-foot trailer 

loaded with initial storage items.  

About 1/3 full, top to bottom, 

side to side. 

 

Right; Hilton Vail helping load 

from secondary storage.   Bags 

of stuffed animals in the fore 

ground.  Stacks of razor 

scooters on the left. 

 

 

Left; Tim loading razor 

scooters.  Hilton can’t believe 

the amount of boxes & toys. 

Right; Paul finshing loading boxes 

& loose toys. 

Below, from left; Mike, Bill & 

Tim adding a cardboard wall to 

hopefully keep everything from 

shifting (nope); 24-foot full load 

before door gets closed; 24-

foot toy bike trailer with 68 

bikes before a couple of wagons 

were added. 
 

 
 

 

Thank you to the storage & loading team for coming out on a Friday: Sil & Carol Brander, Paul 

Roddy, Tim & Diane Baer, Lonnie & Robin Clabaugh, Bill & Debbie Whitson, Hilton & Lenda Vail. and 

Judy Hamer.  An additional thank you to Sil & Carol for providing pizza & drinks. 

 

 

Continued on Page 4  
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From January 2021 (cont):  

Ft. Irwin Toy Delivery    
After the trailers were loaded, Paul & I hitched up the trailers & headed for home(s) since they 

were on the way to Fort Irwin.   

Saturday morning saw Ken Hamer arrive at Paul’s early to transfer more toys he had picked up 

from the last of the Big Wednesday car cruise boxes.  Paul & Ken left early and I followed him up, 

meeting at the Ft. Irwin Road exit.  Tim & Diane followed.  We met Sgt. Williar at the visitor center 

parking.  We followed him in without a hitch since they already had visitor passes ready for us.  I had 

let them know the room where we had been delivering toys in the past would not be big enough so they 

found another building. 

When we pulled in we were met by the emergency services personnel, who were Santa’s elves this 

year.  The bike trailer was the first to be unloaded.  A line was quickly formed and bikes were moved 

inside.  The bike trailer was moved, then the toy trailer moved into place.  Stuffed animals first, then 

a group picture, and then trailer unloading.  First from the back door, then from the side door.   

Months of work was unloaded in less than an hour.  Mrs. Claus was there to keep an eye on things. 
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From January 2021 (cont):  

Ft. Irwin Toy Delivery (cont) 

 

  

  

  
 

Toy delivery is done.  Now toy distribution.  Ft. Irwin is still working on the details of toy 

distribution but due to COVID restrictions, it will not be the same as in the past.  There can’t be 

families lined up for hours with no social distancing.  So it will look different but the results will be 

the same.  Hopefully we will see happy smiling faces.   

There will be a drawing for the bikes, 68 plus 2 smaller bikes plus 4 that needed to be assembled.  

Those 68 were from Hilton Vail & friends.  One of Hilton’s other friends purchased 120 Walmart $25 

gift cards which will also be given out according to whatever way is decided on. 

Toy distribution will be held January 23rd.  I do not have the times yet.  If you are interested in 

going I will need a copy of your driver’s license so it can be submitted to Ft. Irwin ahead of time to get 

you screened & a visitor’s pass issued to get you on base.  Do not wait until the last minute. 
 

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
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From February 2021:  

Ft. Irwin Toy Distribution 

 

A Fitting Culmination of an Outstanding Campaign 

Text by Ken Hamer; Photos by Judy Hamer & Fort Irwin Spouses 

Inland Mopars Car Club’s 2020 Fort Irwin Toy Drive came to a fitting culmination on Saturday, 

January 23, 2021, at the “Christmas in January” toy distribution.  This event was different than prior 

years due to continuing COVID-19 restrictions.  It was still held outside with cool temperatures the 

rule, but in a much more open area: the RUFMA, a 2-million+ square-foot pad used primarily for heavy 

vehicle maintenance and a training staging area.  Remember, Fort Irwin is the size of the state of 

Rhode Island.  There isn’t anything ‘small’ about the areas on base. 

It was also the first drive-through “Christmas in January“ event at Fort Irwin. 

Tim & Diane Baer, Ken & Judy Hamer, Paul Roddy, and Bill & Debbie Whitson braved the elements 

and made the drive to Fort Irwin to both watch and participate in the toy distribution. 

Before the first toy was distributed, the Fort Irwin 

Provost Marshal/Director of Emergency Services (DES), 

LTC Rahsaan Jackson, presented Inland Mopars Car Club 

with a Certificate of Appreciation.  Ken accepted this on 

behalf of all of the club members. 

With expected military precision the first car was 

allowed past the gate at 11AM.  Each vehicle stopped at the 

registration table where a sticker was placed on the 

windshield showing how many kids, ages, and gender were 

inside.  The car then proceeded up the drive to several   
tents where the toys were gathered.  A soldier then removed the sticker, passed it to a runner who 

then went to the tent where suitable toys for the kids were distributed.  The soldier then took the 

toys back to the vehicle where an Inland Mopars club member presented the toys to the individual 

kids. 
Continued on Page 7  
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From February 2021 (cont):  

Ft. Irwin 2020 Toy Distribution (cont) 

Both watching and participating were Fort Irwin 

Garrison Commander, Colonel Jeanette Martin, Garrison 

Command Sergeant Major Paul Fedorisin, DES Director, 

Colonel Rahsaan Jackson, DES Sergeant Major Fred Killea 

and many other members of the DES and their family 

members (below).  Also visiting during the day were 

Brigadier General David Lesperance, the Fort Irwin 

Commanding General and his wife (right). 
 

 

$25-value gift cards were distributed to teenage kids who came to the “Christmas in January” toy 

distribution.  We had some left over following the distribution event and the decision was made to 

distribute the remaining gift cards to lower-ranking enlisted personnel to be used to purchase food 

for their families. 

Following the conclusion of the 5-hour toy distribution, we relocated to the Sandy Basin Community 

Center for the distribution of the many bicycles we delivered just prior to Christmas.  This was done 

on Facebook Live with those families that had submitted their children’s names all watching on their 

computers at their homes.  Just prior to the beginning of the bicycle-winner selection process, Colonel 

Martin presented Inland Mopars Car Club with a Certificate of Appreciation from Fort Irwin.  Again, 

Ken accepted on behalf of all of the club members.  The bicycle winner selection was started by Col. 

Martin and several others from Fort Irwin, but the bulk of the winners were randomly picked by 

Inland Mopars car club members. 

 

From left; Chief, Community 

Recreation, MWR Mr. Matthew 

Livingston; Inland Mopars 

President Ken Hamer; Garrison 

Commander Col. Jeanette Martin; 

Garrison Command Sergeant 

Major Paul Fedorisin; DES 

Sergeant Major Fred Killea 

Continued on Page 8  
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From February 2021 (cont):  

Ft. Irwin 2020 Toy Distribution (cont) 

Check out both https://fb.watch/3dPkO6_yg0/ for a short video from the toy distribution, and 

https://fb.watch/3dQ5f__DUv/ to watch a video of the bike raffle. 

Everybody from Fort Irwin was both amazed and extremely appreciative of the results and hard 

work done by Toy Drive Chairman, Mike Keller, all members of Inland Mopars Car Club, and Hilton Vail 

and his group from the San Diego area.  We are now collectively known on base as the Fort Irwin 

“Mopar Family”.  

As mentioned, both of the Certificates of Appreciation were accepted on behalf of all of the 

members of Inland Mopars Car Club.  Both certificates will be at our February club meeting for you to 

see. 

Thank you to all for making this possible. 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

The following is a small sampling of the mostly smiling faces at the toy 
distribution … 

 
  

   

 
 

 

Continued on Page 9  
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From February 2021 (cont):  

Ft. Irwin 2020 Toy Distribution (cont) 

   

   

  

…followed by the bike distribution 

  

   

Continued on Page 10  
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From February 2021 (cont):  

Ft. Irwin 2020 Toy Distribution (cont) 
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From March 2021:  

Ft. Irwin 2020 Toy Distribution Follow Up 

 

As mentioned in last month’s Scat Pack News, before the first toy was 

distributed, the Fort Irwin Provost Marshal/Director of Emergency 

Services (DES), LTC Rahsaan Jackson, presented Inland Mopars Car Club 

with a Certificate of Appreciation.  Ken accepted this on behalf of all of the 

club members.  It is shown below.  The colors did not scan very well.  Yes 

there is a date typo. 
 

 
Continued on Page 12  
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From March 2021 (cont):  

Ft. Irwin 2020 Toy Distribution Follow Up (cont) 

Also mentioned in last month’s Scat Pack News, before 

the beginning of the bicycle-winner selection process, 

Colonel Martin presented Inland Mopars Car Club with a 

Certificate of Appreciation from Fort Irwin.  Again, Ken 

accepted on behalf of all of the club members.  It is shown 

below.   

 

 

Important Ft. Irwin toy drive links: 

https://fb.watch/3dPkO6_yg0/  a short video from the toy distribution 

https://fb.watch/3dQ5f__DUv/  a video of the bike raffle 

https://flic.kr/s/aHsmTWt9mj  161 additional photos from the Ft. Irwin Public Affairs Office 

https://online.flipbuilder.com/vzwd/qcwx/  Latest edition of the Fort Irwin Newspaper, the High 
Desert Warrior  

Continued on Page 13  
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From March 2021 (cont):  

Ft. Irwin 2020 Toy Distribution Follow Up (cont) 

The following was taken out of the Ft. Irwin February High Desert Warrior. 
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

 

 

 
Continued on Page 14  



 

Scat Pack News – Ft. Irwin 2020 Toy Drive Highlights Special Edition Page 14 
 

From March 2021 (cont):  

Ft. Irwin 2020 Toy Distribution Follow Up (cont) 
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From March 2021 (cont):  

Ft. Irwin 2020 Toy Distribution Follow Up (cont) 

 

 

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

Inland Mopars can take credit for pushing the toy 

drive and delivering the toys & bikes but thanks 

really goes out to all the generous citizens for their 

donations.  We couldn’t have done it without them. 
 

 

Continued on Page 16  
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From March 2021 (cont):  

Ft. Irwin 2020 Toy Distribution Follow Up (cont) 

Please support the following businesses that supported us by 

having a toy donation box on their premises 

 

 

 

 

 

 


